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March 11, 2021 

Philip Barlow 
Chair  
Life Risk-Based Capital (E) Working Group  
National Association of Insurance Commissioners (NAIC) 

Dear Philip, 

On behalf of the American Academy of Actuaries1 C1 Work Group (C1WG), we present to the Life Risk-
Based Capital (E) Working Group updated base bond factors and a companion portfolio adjustment 
formula to reflect corporate tax rates enacted by the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act of 2017 for the Life Risk-
Based Capital (LRBC) formula. The C1WG’s most recent recommendation on updated bond factors was 
provided to the NAIC’s Investment Risk-Based Capital Working Group on October 10, 2017.2 No other 
changes have been made to the October 17, 2017, recommendation.  

As we have done in previous reports to the NAIC, we are providing direct model output for the base 
factors. As is the case with the current capital requirements for bonds, we recommend capping the base 
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The representative bond portfolio used in developing the base factors contained 824 issuers. As per the 
October 2017 recommended portfolio adjustment, the updated portfolio adjustment is neutral or 
approximately equal to 1.0 for an average portfolio (i.e., a portfolio with the same number of bonds as 
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for bonds, exclusive of the impact of increased requirements from the tax change, increase the capital 
requirements for credit risk approximately 15-20% for the industry, on average. Updated assumptions 
might indicate that capital requirements should be increased further. We understand the desire to now 
adopt factors that move the capital requirements closer to the desired statistical level but encourage 
regulators to consider more frequent reviews of the assumptions and the resulting factors.  

We appreciate your consideration of this update. Please contact Nancy Bennett, seni6 ( r)6.9 (e)-8gl-4.6 (i)6.2 (n)-3.9 ( )-1.7 ( )f t(si)-13.du




